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Mr Glenn Douglas 

Dr Shane Duffy 
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Mr John Parkes
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Ms Linn Phipps 

Mr Hugh Ross
Dr Suzanne Shale
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Ms Zoe Dubber
Apologies: 


Dr Nick Coleman 

Ms Tessa Green

1
Introduction

The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and introduced two new members – Simon Morritt and Suzanne Shale. Simon, who is Chief Executive of Sheffield Children’s NHS Foundation Trust and has over 26 years’ experience in the NHS, joins as a managerial member. Suzanne is an independent consultant in healthcare ethics with a special interest in patient safety and experience. She has worked with a number of prominent medical, charitable and educational bodies and joins as a lay member. 

2
Declarations of interest
2.1
Item 5iv. Hugh Ross had previously undertaken work on health services in Cossham and surrounding area. 
2.3
Glenn Douglas advised members that Maidstone and Tunbridge Wells NHS Trust was currently the subject of a corporate manslaughter charge (relating to an event pre-dating his appointment as chief executive).

2.4
None of the above were considered to represent a conflict of interest with the Panel’s discussions at the meeting.

3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
Para 2.1 (final sentence) should read “Jane Hawdon works near Wanstead”. [Secretariat note: published minutes amended accordingly]

3.2
The minutes of the meeting on 8 January 2015 were otherwise agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
Item 6. Members commented on some of the key points from Russell Emeny’s informative presentation on good practice principles of urgent and emergency care, particularly the importance of focussed and balanced risk assessment. 
5
Chairman’s update
5.1
John Parkes’ term of office was due to conclude at the end of the month and that of Linda Pepper in September 2015. Members joined the Chairman in thanking them for their hard work, sound advice and good company. Reflecting on his eight years with the Panel, John highlighted the value of the Panel’s open engagement process and willingness to listen to all voices equally; the desire to add value through reviews rather than reflect criticism had proved to be a powerful factor in the Panel’s success.
5.2
Invitations for members to join a new document sharing and discussion site would be sent out shortly.
5.3
The Secretary of State had asked the Panel for initial assessment advice on a referral from South Tyneside Council concerning proposals to close the Jarrow walk-in centre (WIC) and create an urgent care hub centred at South Tyneside Hospital. A Panel sub-group had considered the referral and concluded that it was not suitable for full review. It advised that issues identified by North of England Commissioning Support during the consultation process should be addressed, notably how it was proposed that the healthcare needs of current WIC attendees would be met through improved GP access, pharmacy services and services at the new hub. The Panel’s advice had been submitted on 6 February 2015, had been accepted in full by the Secretary of State and was published on 20 February 2015.
5.4
The Secretary of State had asked the Panel for initial assessment advice on a referral from South Gloucestershire Council about a delayed NHS decision on whether or not to introduce a minor injuries unit (MIU) at Cossham Hospital on the Bristol/south Gloucestershire border. A Panel sub-group had concluded that the referral was not suitable for full review. It advised that the NHS should expedite work on pilot projects as an alternative to a MIU and provide local people with details of its plans as soon as possible. NHS England should identify independent support to help improve relationships between the NHS and local stakeholders. The Panel’s advice had been submitted on 7 April 2015 and the Secretary of State’s decision would be announced in due course.
5.5
The IRP’s 2014/15 annual business review would be published shortly. Members commented on the need to retain corporate memory and the importance of the Panel’s informal advisory activity in the face of an increasing complex backdrop to health and social care provision. 

5.6
The triennial review of the IRP had been published on 26 March 2015 (available at https://www.gov.uk/government/consultations/independent-reconfiguration-panel-2014-review). The review had concluded that the Panel performed necessary functions and should continue in its present form. The challenging nature of the Panel’s targets for offering advice had been acknowledged, feedback from respondents to the call for evidence and from critical friends had been positive. In addition to recommending the IRP’s continuation, the review had recommended that the Panel consider its use of social media (see item 6 below) and that explanatory documents be available to explain the areas considered in the course of an IRP review. The secretariat confirmed that the Panel’s existing documentation had been updated accordingly. Members recognised that the Panel’s task was to offer advice to the Secretary of State, not to oversee the implementation of the final decision. To date, all referral advice requested from the IRP had been accepted in full by successive Secretaries of State – a measure of the quality of advice submitted. That record notwithstanding, it was agreed that the Panel should continue to review its procedures, including seeking feedback from past contributors to reviews and implementing improvements where appropriate. 
6
Use of social media
6.1
In light of the triennial review’s recommendation on use of social media, members considered two reports – a LGA social media guide for health and wellbeing boards and a document prepared by the Panel’s media advisors on use of social media. 
6.2
Members also outlined their own experience of social media use, both in official and personal capacities. It was acknowledged that social media, instant messaging and internet use had increased dramatically in recent years and that it provided an opportunity for greater transparency and more engagement with the public, particularly with demographic groups that might otherwise be hard to reach. 
6.3

The use of social media needed to be tailored in line with the Panel’s own position as an advisory body offering advice, as requested by the Secretary of State, on contested referrals. Regular media monitoring already tracked social media to keep abreast of developments and a communications plan for reaching target audiences was prepared prior to each full review. It was agreed that social media had a useful role to play during full reviews in conjunction with other established methods of communication. Its use, in a manageable form and within existing resources, should continue to be assessed on a case-by-case basis. The further utilisation of existing social media channels, operated on an ongoing basis by other organisations involved in a review, should be explored.
6.4
Further consideration would be given to guidance for members on their personal use of social media relating to IRP work.
7

Any other business
7.1
None. 

8
Date of next meeting
8.1
Thursday 9 July 2015.
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